terms of staff time saved are unquantifiable, as are longer-term savings made to the NHS from prompt diagnosis of urinary tract infection. Subsequent published papers have also shown that there is no significant difference in urine collected by clean catch versus UCP.8,9

The cost of obtaining a urine sample in babies can be considerable, not only in monetary terms, but also in time, quality of sample, delay in making a diagnosis, and discomfort for the child and family.^{5,6,8} Clean catch samples of urine require significant input, both in time and persistence from parents and staff, and contamination is not uncommon.8 Pads, however, can be appropriately sited, checked every 10 to 20 minutes, are comfortable for the baby, and parent compliance is improved.

Urinary collection pads are now widely used in the United Kingdom and will soon be available in procedure packs, comprising two pads, syringe, universal container, and instruction sheet. They are suitable for use in collecting urine from severely handicapped children, and may also be used to collect urine from elderly and confused incontinent patients.7

In conclusion, pads are a simple and accurate way of collecting urine in babies.

> SUE VERNON CK Foo ND PLANT

Sir James Spence Institute of Child Health Paediatric Nephrology Unit The Royal Victoria Infirmary Queen Victoria Road Newcastle upon Tyne NE1 4LP

References

- Giddens J, Robinson G. How accurately do parents collect urine samples from their children? A pilot study in general practice. Br J Gen Pract 1998; 48: 987-989.
- Vernon S, Foo CK, Coulthard M. How do general practitioners manage children with urinary tract infection: an audit in the former Northern Region. Br J Gen Pract 1997; **47:** 297-300.
- Ahmed T, Vickers D, Coulthard MG, Pedler S. Urine collection from disposable nappies. Lancet 1991; 338: 674-676.
- Vernon S, Redfearn A, Pedler SJ, et al. Urine collection on sanitary towels. Lancet 1994: 344: 612.
- Vernon S. Alternative to nappies for urine collection. Nursing Standard 1994; **50:** 14. Vernon S. Urine collection pads over-
- looked. Paediatric Nursing 1997; 9: 5,11. Belmin J, Hervias Y, Avellano E, et al. Reliability of sampling urine from disposable diapers in elderly incontinent women. Journal of the American Geriatric Society 1993; **41**(11): 1182-1186.
- Lewis J. Clean catch versus urine collection pads: a prospective trial. *Paediatric Nursing* 1997; **10:** 15-16.

Cohen H, Wolach B, Linder N, et al. Urine samples from disposable diapers: an accurate method for urine cultures. The Journal of Family Practice 1997; 4.3: 290-292.

Community hospitals

Sir,

The editorial by Ritchie and Robinson (March Journal)1 highlights the pivotal role of community hospitals in providing care throughout the UK.

These hospitals provide a high quality of care, and are usually situated near patients' homes. The use of community hospital beds appears to be increasing, with several hospitals setting up their own palliative care suite or room.

An evaluation of 72 consecutive patients cared for in one such palliative care unit² revealed that the majority were admitted for terminal care, with only a small number (n = 6) admitted for procedures; e.g. treatment of hypercalcaemia. The majority of admissions were short term (85%) and were for less than 21 days.

Nearing the time of death, 68% of patients were commenced on a syringe driver containing diamorphine, and, in 85% of cases, one other drug was used; these were mostly antiemetics. Very few drugs were written up on the 'as required' chart, and, in the last 12 hours of life, 23 patients required medication (mostly analgesics and sedatives). As there was no doctor on sight, there was considerable delay at times in obtaining permission for medication to be given.

Possibly the use of drug charts with prewritten 'as required' drugs that the admitting doctor could complete with an appropriate dose range, may be a solution. This system is used in many hospices where there are no resident medical staff.

The principles of palliative care are applicable to all patients with end-stage disease, and the use of community hospital beds in this way may further enhance palliative care services and make such care accessible to more patients.

MARI LLOYD-WILLIAMS

Department of Liaison Psychiatry Leicester General Hospital Gwendolen Road Leicester LE4 5PW

References

- Ritchie L. Robinson K. Community hospitals: new wine in old bottles? Br J Gen Pract 1998; 48: 1039-1040.
- Lloyd-Williams M. Survey of palliative care in a general practitioner unit. J Cancer Care 1996; **5:** 97-99.

Telling the truth

Sir,

Vassilas and Donaldson (March Journal)1 highlight the dilemma that doctors face in deciding whether to disclose the diagnosis of Alzheimer's disease, and dementia in general, to patients. They found that GPs were reluctant to tell patients that they had a dementia, and that the most important factors influencing their decision were the degree of certainty of diagnosis, the patient's wish to be told, and the patient's emotional stability. In contrast, they found that the large majority of GPs would tell patients of a diagnosis of terminal cancer.

In the early 1960s, doctors were also reluctant to disclose the diagnosis of cancer to patients, and the reasons for this practice mirror many of the reasons currently given for not telling the patient with dementia his or her diagnosis — the lack of effective treatment for many cancers at the time, and a fear of the patient becoming depressed. By the late 1970s, doctors' practices with cancer patients had changed dramatically,² partly due to improved treatments and also a growing belief that the patient had the right to know.

However, we feel that Vassilas and Donaldson omitted to discuss what is possibly the greatest barrier to disclosure of diagnosis to the patient with dementia the resistance of family members. In 1996, from a memory clinic in Dublin, we published a study of family members' attitudes toward telling patients with Alzheimer's disease their diagnosis.3 In 83 out of 100 cases the family member said that their relative should not be told the diagnosis. The main reason given was a fear that the disclosure of the diagnosis would upset or depress the patient. In contrast, 71 of the 100 relatives wished to be told the diagnosis should they themselves develop Alzheimer's disease, emphasizing their 'right to know'. This dramatic inconsistency may be puzzling, but is probably partly explicable in terms of a paternalistic desire to protect the (usually) older relative from distress, which, to an extent, reflects ageist attitudes ('I would be able to deal with the diagnosis, but my mother wouldn't').

The recent advent of potential treatfor Alzheimer's disease (cholinesterase inhibitors, such as donepezil) and the increasing public awareness of the disease and other dementias, may help to overcome some of the fears of both families and doctors, and herald a move towards informing the patient with dementia of the diagnosis, as happened for cancer patients 20 years ago.

MICHAEL KIRBY CONOR MAGUIRE

The Mercer's Institute for Research on Ageing St James's Hospital Dublin 8 Republic of Ireland

References

- 1. Vassilas CA, Donaldson J. Telling the truth: what do general practitioners say to patients with dementia or terminal cancer? Br J Gen Pract 1998; 48: 1081-1082.
- Nocack DH, Plumer R, Smith RL et al. Changes in physicians' attitudes toward telling the cancer patient. JAMA 1979; 241: 897-900.
- Maguire CP, Kirby M, Coen R, et al.
 Family members' attitudes toward telling
 the patient with Alzheimer's disease their
 diagnosis. BMJ 1996; 313: 529-530.

Practice nurse telephone triage

Sir,

The paper by Gallagher et al (April Journal)¹ on telephone triage of acute illnesses by a practice nurse is a useful contribution to the means of managing this aspect of primary care workload. It is one that we are contemplating in our own, equally busy, practice. However, I am astonished about the statement in the discussion that 'a large proportion of patients seeing the nurse require prescriptions'.

General experience and workload reports from out-of-hours cooperatives suggest that the majority of 'acute' illnesses, for which urgent advice is sought, include coughs, colds, 'flu-like illnesses, earaches, vomiting, diarrhoea, and minor allergic conditions. Very few of these are likely to be helped significantly by medical actions, and symptomatic remedies are easily available from pharmacy outlets.

I would be concerned that a high rate of prescribing will compound surgery attendance for these conditions, and that opportunities to inform and educate patients towards a greater degree of self-reliance is being lost.

JOHN PITTS

Waterside Health Centre Hythe Southampton SO45 5WX

Reference

 Gallagher M, Huddart T, Henderson B. Telephone triage of acute illness by a practice nurse in general practice: outcomes of care. Br J Gen Pract 1998; 48: 1141-1145.

Prevalence and treatment of dizziness

Sir,

The editorial studying the prevalence and treatment of dizziness (April Journal)¹ was a fascinating read. It certainly is the case that 'undifferentiated illness' such as dizziness forms a substantial part of our workload in general practice. How disappointing then, that the aetiology of dizziness described in standard textbooks is written by ENT specialists rather than general practitioners.

Yardley et al state that the aetiology might be vestibular, cardiovascular, iatrogenic, psychiatric, neurological, or 'multisensory' in origin. Another possible source of dizziness, not mentioned in standard textbooks, is the neck. Proprioceptors in the neck enable us to sense the position of our head in relation to the rest of our body. Might such disturbed proprioception be an important cause of dizziness? In my experience, assessing and treating patients' necks with osteopathic methods within my own general practice, I have been struck by the number of patients who complain of dizziness along with their neck pain. Sometimes this dizziness improves dramatically with osteopathic manipulation.

I hasten to add that I am not advocating neck manipulation for all dizzy patients, but that osteopathy provides new insights into possible alternative aetiologies. Interestingly, Yardley et al state that chronic dizziness is associated with neck pain, but claim that this is a secondary phenomenon consequent to adopting a rigid head position. Perhaps the neck symptoms are the primary problem and the dizziness is a secondary phenomenon?

The description of 'vestibular rehabilitation' includes a programme of graded exercises consisting of eye, head, and body movements that are designed to stimulate the vestibular system. Surely they will also stimulate proprioceptors in the musculoskeletal system? Normal balance involves a complex interplay between numerous interacting systems, vestibular, neurological, proprioceptive, and visual. Dizziness results when this fails.

Professor Bain³ asks how 'vestibular rehabilitation' can be provided within general practice. This question also applies to the provision of other physical therapies including spinal manipulation. Providing such assessment and treatment within general practice not only broadens our therapeutic choice away from the narrow, unsatisfying, and unproven confines of pharmacology, but also provides us with insight into alternative aetiologies for

these common but neglected disorders.

NEFYN H WILLIAMS

Health Centre Village Road Llanfairfechan LL33 0NH North Wales

References

- Yardley L, Owen N, Nazareth I, Luxon L. Prevalence and presentation of dizziness in a general practice community sample of working age people. Br J Gen Pract 1998; 48: 1131-1135.
- Yardley L, Beech S, Zander L, et al. A randomized controlled trial of exercise therapy for dizziness and vertigo in primary care. Br J Gen Pract 1998; 48: 1136-1140.
- Bain J. Natural history and management of dizziness: putting evidence into practice. Br J Gen Pract 1998; 48: 1128-1129.

Group D streptococcal throat infection

Sir,

The brief report by Sanders (February *Journal*)¹ suggests an unusually high incidence of isolation of Lancefield group D β-haemolytic streptococci in patients with pharyngitis or tonsillitis in a London general practice. Moreover, he attributes this organism as the likely source of infection. We feel that this is giving a false impression of the pathogenicity of group D streptococci, and goes contrary to the current and long-standing opinion that groups A, C, and G are responsible for throat infections.²

Lancefield group D streptococci are almost all enterococci (the majority being E. Faecalis), which are normal gastro-intestinal commensals. They may be a cause of unrinary tract infections, post-operative sepsis, septicaemia, and endocarditis. They are generally less sensitive to penicillin than the other haemolytic streptococci.

Dr Sanders quite rightly diagnoses the infection on clinical grounds, but wrongly attributes isolated bacteria, not recognized pathogens in that site, as being the causal organism. He makes no mention of whether the patients had been previously treated with an antibiotic. Antibiotic therapy would select out resistant organisms, such as enterococci, and give the impression of a higher than usual carriage rate. We suspect, however, that most of these infections are viral. Dr Sanders makes no reference to any attempt to investigate a viral cause for these infections.

We also wish to make the point that he uses 'near patient testing' in the wrong context. Near patient testing is widely